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Friends of Lord Howe Island
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14	 Recent bird sightings, 2019 Friends trips

Friends members attended a dinner at Bondi to thank 
Stephen Gale for his dedicated service to the Friends of 
LHI. Steve and his wife Leonie came on weed ecotours 
from 1999 to 2013 and provided great energy into the 
group. Steve was the inaugural Treasurer for the group 
from 2001, and held the positon until 2018. Steve and 
Leonie have moved to a farm near Port Macquarie 
where he has cattle and is pursuing his interest in 
Blacksmithing. Veronica Lambert presented Steve with 
a wooden bowl made from Lord Howe Island timber. Members of the August 2018 weeding ecotour
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6. General Business

6.1 The FoLHI Membership Form
Rob Pallin, Anne Pickles, David Scott, John Pemble and Carolyn Rae all came up with ideas about how 
the new form could be improved.
Actions: Ian Hutton will do a second draft of the form, based on these ideas, omitting the fax number, pos-
sibly including banking details, and including a mention of Citizen Science
Gwenda Lister will look into possible payment methods for members.
 
6.2 The “before” and “after” signs at Transit Hill and another location.
As mentioned above, it was decided that there will be 3 signs, 2 funded by the Friends and one by a gen-
erous sponsor.
Action: Ian Hutton will send possible designs round to members.

6.3 Possible need for change to our constitution.
Nancy Pallin raised the fact that we may need to change our constitution if we introduce electronic bank-
ing.
Action: Gwenda Lister and Annie Hawker will look into this.

6.4 Qualifications for membership of the Gift Fund Committee
Gwenda Lister raised the fact that quite strict qualifications are required for this. Action:
Gwenda will also explore this further.

6.5 Possible donation to the Board to help with rodent eradication/ weeding projects
Ian Hutton suggested that this might be welcomed by the Board of Lord Howe Island. Rob Pallin said 
there was no need for this at this stage. It may be best to wait until after the eradication, when we could 
offer the funds to tackle a particular issue arising from it.
Ian then suggested that we might fund the clearing of the track to Mutton Bird Point and (another project), 
both of which were approved.

6.6 The new CEO of the Board
Rob Pallin informed the meeting that the new CEO of the Board is Peter Adams, 

6.7 Letters to the Minister
Rob Pallin urged that we all write to the Minister to congratulate him on the decision to go ahead with the 
rodent eradication and to express our support.
Action: We all write!

6.8 Vote of thanks to Ian Sinclair and John Pemble
Ian Hutton proposed a vote of thanks to Ian and John for hosting the AGM, which was unanimously sup-
ported.

Friends LHI AGM

The Annual General Meeting was held at 3.27pm 
on Saturday, 22nd September, at the home of 
Ian Sinclair and John Pemble, 28 George Street, 
Yowie Bay, NSW 2228; preceeded by a bbq 
lunch.

The committee positions were declared vacant and 
the new committee elected as follows:

President: David Christopher Murray
Vice President: Ian Hutton 
Secretary: Annie Hawker 
Treasurer: Gwenda Lister
Committee Members: Hank Bower, John Pemble, 
Robert Coenraads, Ian Sinclair
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BALANCE SHEET FINANCIAL YEAR END 2018 
(30.4.18)

INCOME	
Donations- Individual	 $5,120.00
Payments	 $0
Subscriptions	 $485.00
Grants	 $0
Interest/Sales/etc	 $202.56
				    TOTAL	 $5,807.56
EXPENDITURE	
Insurance $430.00
Tools	 $0
Statutory Fees	 $0
Volunteer Expenses	  $0
Grant/Project Expenses	$0
Operating Expenses	 $0
Miscellaneous	 $80.00
Promotion	 $0
Bank Fees	 $0
				    TOTAL	 $510.00

EARNINGS/(LOSS)	 $5,297.56
	
Retained Earnings at beginning of the year $41,410.42
	
Retained Earnings at end of the year	  $46,707.98
	
Represented by:	
Assets	
Cash at Bank Main Account	 $6,211.09
Cash at Bank Main Investment Account  $17,141.59
Unpresented cheque 300276	 -$105.45
Subtotal Main Accounts	$23,247.23
Cash at Bank Gift Fund	$3,237.13
Cash at Bank Gift Investment Account  $20,118.17
Subtotal Gift Accounts	 $23,355.30
		  TOTAL	 $46,602.53

LIABILITIES	
Project Support	$5,000
LHI Marine Park Gift Fund	 $1,346.88
		  TOTAL 	$6,346.88
	
Net Assets	 $40,255.65

MAIN ACCOUNT BALANCE SHEET FINANCIAL 
YEAR END 2018 (30.4.18)

INCOME	
Donations	 $5,020
Payments	 $0
Subscriptions	 $485.00
Grants		  $0
Interest/Sales/etc $103.49

TOTAL	 $5,608.49

EXPENDITURE	
Insurance	 $430.00
Tools	 $0
Statutory Fees	 $0
Volunteer Expenses	 $0
Grant Expenses	$0
Operating Expenses	 $0
Transfers to Gift Fund	 $5,020.00
Promotion	 $0
Miscellaneous	 $80

Bank Fees	 $0
		  TOTAL	 $1,247.65

EARNINGS/(LOSS) 		  $5,530
	
Retained Earnings at beginning of the year	
$23,274.19
	
Retained Earnings at end of the year	 $23,352.68
	

LIABILITIES	
ET Volunteer weeder support	 $5,000.00
Re-imbursement of DFT and postage	 $105.45
Total	 $5,105.45
	
FLHI Available Funds	 $18,247.23
	

GIFT ACCOUNT BALANCE SHEET FINANCIAL YEAR 
END 2018 (30.4.18)

INCOME	

Donations	 $5,120

Donations to LHI Marine Park Fund	 $0

Interest	 $99.07

TOTAL	 $5,219.07

EXPENDITURE	

Marine Park Grant	 $0
TOTAL	 $0
	
EARNINGS/(LOSS)	 $5,219.07
	
Retained Earnings at beginning of year	 $18,136.23
	
Retained Earnings at end of year	 $23,355.30
	

Liabilities	
Marine Park Fund	 $1,346.88
	

FLHI Available Gift Fund	
$22,008.42
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August 2018 Weed ecotour report

A very enthusiastic group of ten along for this 87th 
weeding ecotour. We had Bill McDonald to assist, 
three regulars – Elizabeth Staraj, David and Gail 
Scott. Otherwise all tour members were new to 
the program and keen to learn all about the island, 
its flora, fauna and conservation. - Susan McVie, 
Laurent Perez, Michael Rouse, David Taylor, and 
it was particularly inspiring to see father and son 
Antony and Henry Inglis along for the week; also we 
,had on the island visiting from WA, Donna Bicknell 
who joined in for many weeding activities.

For our first day conservation activity we visited Edie’s 
Glen to give that another clean-up – particularly 
around the new small palms planted by the June 
group.  Then after lunch we went down to Ned’s 
Beach for a great reef walk on a very low tide day – 
enjoyed by all. After dinner we viewed the phasmids 
being held at the museum and Gail wrote “Highlight 
of the evening after the lecture about the world 
heritage values of the island, was the introduction of 
the phasmid – and the privilege of holding a 6-month-
old female – a truly unique experience, every home 
should have one.”

Day two we visited the Blinkie Beach headland site 
where the June group had removed the garden 
escape sweet pea. The group members swept 
through and removed any seedlings that had 
sprouted since June. The afternoon walk was to the 
top of Malabar – great views on a sunny day- and we 
heard the calls in the distance of the Sooty terns – 
they hadn’t quite landed back for summer breeding, 
but were swirling around in clouds high off the cliffs.

On Tuesday we headed down to Johnson’s 
Beach opposite Capella to look at the Sea spurge 
infestations. No one has looked at the weeds along 
this stretch of beach, and we were amazed to see TheAugust team on North Blinkie Beach Sweet pea site

Edies Glen clean up and check on palm seedlings
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the high density of some very big Sea spurge plants 
– what a lot of Lagoon Beach may have looked like 
if the Friends had not started eradicating this weed 
as far back as 2010.

Many of these Sea spurge plants were 60cm across 
and had long thick tap roots; some so big that they 
could not be dug out, and we had to cut the roots 
and apply glyphosate to them. The afternoon walk 
was out to Clear Place, returning via Middle Beach 
and some delightful rock pool exploring.

Day four we visited North Bay for the day – the target 
weed was the coastal morning glory Ipomoea cairica 
infestation at New Gulch and on the hill leading to 
North Head. The group in June had started tackling 
this and realised just what a big infestation it was 
– 100 metres square, with multiple stems crawling 
under and over the native grasses and herbs found 
there. We soon found the most efficient technique 
was to dig a hole through the grass, to uncover a 
heap of morning glory stems criss-crossing over 
each other – then scraping the stem and applying 
glyphosate; in a few hours we did manage to dig a 
lot of these holes to treat the weed. Then we had a 
wonderful BBQ lunch – which included a nice squid 
that had washed up on the beach early that morning 
and so was very tasty on the BBQ.

Day five we decided to go and help the native forest 
above Middle Beach regenerate with some help 
removing the native vines that were smothering 
small native sapling trees. In the afternoon we 
walked down to Little Island to see the Providence 
petrel chicks. Along the way we came upon a very 
friendly White-faced heron that walked nonchalantly 
in front of us most of the way along the track. 
Providence petrels are always a huge hit at this 
stage of development – a thick fluffy ball of down 
with just a head and feet protruding.  Around 4pm 
we looked up at the Lower Road, and could just 

Sea spurge Johnson’s Beach

North Head morning glory team
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see the tiny white dots that were the helmets of the 
climbing party coming down – including two of our 
party – Tony and Henry – who thoroughly enjoyed the 
days experience. Henry wrote “Our intrepid adventure 
up Mt Gower was a botanical bonanza. Saw beautiful 
examples of the orchid Dendrobium moorei. We were 
also accompanied by a tag team of Currawongs 
who seemed to pass the group between themselves 
waiting to be fed. The forest near the summit was a 
wonder of cloud-induced ferns and mosses. It looked 
surreal – or maybe that was the effect of the climb! “ 

For the final day we returned to Johnson’s Beach 
to finish off tackling the Sea spurge. We completed 
from the northern outbreak all the way to the mouth 
of Soldier’s Creek and then crossed over and began 
working in the southern area – not as large or dense 
as we had encountered the previous days here – but 
still quite a lot and it has been buried by moving sand 
so was quite hard to dig out. We didn’t quite finish 
– so some left for 2019 groups. We then had a nice 
sausage BBQ at Ned’s Beach followed by a walk 
along the cliff top from Ned’s Beach to Middle Beach 
– quite spectacular landscape in the windy conditions 
of the day.

Before dinner at the museum that night, LHIB World 
Heritage officer Hank Bower came and thanked all of 
the group for a great effort through the week,

A great week, with 172 volunteer hours put into 
conservation on Lord Howe Island.

 

Sea spurge Johnson’s Beach
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Lord Howe Island – a window to the depths of 
Zealandia?

Lord Howe Island lies on the western edge of Zealandia, an 
ancient, submerged continental fragment that separated from 
Australia tens of millions of years ago. Until recently, the volcanic 
rocks on Lord Howe Island were thought to preserve only the 
most recent history of Zealandia, i.e. the last 6–7 million years. 
This perception has changed.

In May 2017 Dr Sanny Saito, a geologist from the Japan Agency 
for Marine Earth Science and Technology, visited the island to 
film for a documentary on the “Lost Continent of Zealandia”. He 
was specifically keen to see if he could locate any xenoliths. A 
xenolith is a piece of rock trapped in another type of rock. Most 
of the time, a xenolith is a rock embedded in magma while the 
magma was cooling. Magma is the molten rock beneath the 
Earth’s crust that emerges as lava during a volcanic eruption.

Asked by Dr Saito where might be a possible place to look for 
xenoliths, Ian Hutton suggested the best location would be 
the rocks on the boulder beach around Little Island – as these 
boulders have fallen from many different lava layers in the cliffs 
above. Whilst examining the huge boulder that makes up Little 
Island, Dr Saito identified what he thought may be “xenoliths”, 
inclusions in the volcanic basalt that differ markedly from their 
host lavas. 

These rare rock fragments may have been dragged to the 
surface from depths of many kilometres as magma (molten 
rock) rose to the surface during the formation of the Lord Howe 
Island volcano 7 million years ago. The fragments may therefore 
provide rare clues about the deep geology of Zealandia. 

The xenolith discovery is extremely important given that ninety-
five percent of Zealandia is submerged. Besides New Zealand 
and New Caledonia, Lord Howe Island is one of the few parts 
of Zealandia that lies above sea level and is thus uniquely 
located to provide a window into the deep crust of this enigmatic 
continental fragment. 
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A group of geologists from the Japan Agency for Marine-Earth Science and Technology, 
Geoscience Australia, the Geological Survey of New South Wales and the University 
of Wollongong visited Lord Howe Island in early March to sample some of the rare 
xenoliths. Over the coming year, the composition and chemistry of the xenoliths will be 
analysed and used to link the volcanic evolution of Lord Howe Island to the broader 
geology of Zealandia. 

This work is timely given that efforts to understand the submerged continent of 
Zealandia have increased in recent years. Geophysical techniques have been used for 
decades to infer the deep geology of Zealandia and various attempts have been made 
to dredge rock samples from the seafloor of Zealandia. However, the older geology of 

Zealandia is largely concealed by a 500-m-thick blanket of muddy 
sedimentary rocks. Thus, the only way to access deep Zealandia 
geology is through drilling or by sampling fragments of the deeper 
crust carried to the surface in rising magmas. Scientific drilling in 
Zealandia was initially undertaken in the early 1970s during the 
earliest phase of a long-running international scientific collaboration. 
The most recent scientific drilling in Zealandia was completed in mid-
2017. Future plans include an Australia/Japan proposal for scientific 
drilling to a depth of more than 2.5 km below the seafloor at a site 
about 600 km to the north of Lord Howe Island.

The Australia/Japan proposal is not yet funded. In the meantime, 
xenoliths like those recently sampled on Lord Howe Island may 
provide rare insight into the deep geology of Zealandia. 

The geology team

Drilling a sample from Little Island
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Second Lord Howe Island Sea Slug census

In February 2019 a second Sea Slug census was 
held on the island. This was run collaboration with 
the National Marine Science Centre, LHI Marine 
Parks, and LHI Museum. An introductory lecture 
was presented by Dr Stephen Smith and Matt Nimbs 
from the NMSC and a free public workshop at Neds 
Beach on Wednesday 20th.

The 48-hour census took place from midnight 20th 
to midnight 21st. Many locals and tourists took part, 
snorkelling, scuba diving and rock pool exploring 
during the period. A total of 68 slug species were 
photographed; and 8 of these hadn’t been recorded 
at Lord Howe Island before, taking the total sea slugs 
for the island to 250 species. One of particular interest 
was Halgerda onna, which had only previously been 
recorded from Japan, The Philippines and Guam.

Cyerce nigricans Halgerda onna

Update on Galapagos shark research

In the last issue of the Friends newsletter I detailed 
the project being run by Jonathon Mitchell of WA 
University to look at the movement of Galapagos 
whaler sharks around the island, to get some basic 
information about their movements. In 2018 30 
small sharks were caught and had an electronic 
transponder inserted into the body cavity. Eleven 
listening posts were deployed at various locations 
around the island and Balls Pyramid; and when one 
of the sharks with transponders swim within 1km, it 
sends a signal to be recorded on the listening post. 

In February 2019 the researchers returned and 
retrieved the listening posts to download the data 
collected during the past year.

Preliminary results showed that 9 of the 11 listening 
posts recorded pings (the other two were in shallow 
water and it is not certain why no pings were 
recorded). Of the 30 sharks fitted with transponders 
25 had been recorded on some posts. Most sharks 
stayed fairly localised to the same area, but one 
larger female roamed around all sites. The record 
number of pings recorded by one unit was 3,025. 
More in next issue when results have been analysed.

Coral bleaching and health check research

In January 2019 NOAA advised the Marine Parks of 
a coral bleaching alert for Lord Howe Island , as a hot 
pool of water was approaching from the north. With 
clear skies and light winds this hot pool of water did 
cause some coral bleaching, particularly in shallow 
areas of Sylph’s Hole, North Bay and Comet’s Hole. 
Researchers are here at the moment carrying out 
coral bleaching and health checks. Tess Moriarty 
from Newcastle University and Rosie Steinberg 
from University of NSW are involved in monitoring 
the extent of bleaching, and also disease caused by 
microbial activity in corals. They will return at the end 
of April to see how the affected corals recover.
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Waiheke Island is set to become the world’s largest predator-free urban island 
under a bold new $11 million plan to rid the Hauraki Gulf Island of rats and stoats.

Waiheke Island, which covers 9200ha with a permanent population of about 9000 residents, is 
a jewel in the Hauraki Gulf and named one of the world’s best regions in Lonely Planet’s Best in 
Travel 2016. Conservation Minister Eugenie Sage announced plans in October 2018 to make the 
island, which is already free of possums, free of other pests by 2025. This would enable North 
Island kākā, kākāriki, kererū, tūī, korimako or bellbird, piwakawaka or fantail, tūturiwhatu or New 
Zealand dotterel, ōi or grey-faced petrel and kororā or little blue penguins to breed safely and 
increase in number on Waiheke, she said.

“Successful eradication of stoats and rats from Waiheke would make it the world’s largest and most 
populated island predator eradication project,” Sage said. The first stage of the project is focused 
on removing stoats by traps, followed by a trial on rats to prove the methods will work before they 
are scaled up. Auckland Council, Predator Free 2050 and Foundation North are providing the 
bulk of the $10.9m funding for the project. Other funding, current services and in-kind support 
is coming from community groups, existing Department of Conservation and Auckland Council 
programmes and Waiheke landowners.

“The Waiheke project is a wonderful example of how agencies and the community are working 
together to reduce predators with the goal of freeing New Zealand of possums, rats and stoats.” 

Predator Free New Zealand

New Zealand is facing the point of no return with its precious 
native species, says Sir Rob Fenwick, but the people working 
to make the country predator free are hitting milestones.

Dunedin City Council’s proposal to a Local Government New 
Zealand conference obliging local authorities to compulsorily 
register cats passed, by a whisker. Early last year, Wellington 
City Council introduced a by-law that made microchipping of 
all cats compulsory. Auckland Council proposes to introduce 
a plan to dispatch any non-microchipped cat caught in “high 
ecological value sites”.

The creation of funding agency Predator Free 2050 Ltd was 
a Government experiment to determine the private sector’s 
appetite to invest in nature. If the Government put $28 million 
on the table, would third parties match it 1:2? Within a couple 
of years, the agency created a roughly $100 million fund to 
do landscape-scale predator eradication on sites all over the 
country. Credit should go to philanthropic organisations and 
all the regional councils that want to align with a nationally 
co-ordinated programme with measurable targets towards 
eradicating possums, stoats and rats by 2050.

Perhaps the most profound illustration of incremental gain is 
found in the Predator Free NZ Trust, the independent charitable 
body established to connect and support the growing army 
of conservation volunteers who give innumerable hours to 
manage pests on their local reserves, farms, marae and in 
their own backyards. With support from DoC, Kiwibank and 
the Morgan Foundation, the trust has nurtured a groundswell 
of national support, with new groups sprouting up in urban 
and rural neighbourhoods, all working together to suppress 
predators and celebrate the return of the birds. Its online 
following is soaring.

The single most powerful ingredient to engage the community 
is hope – and milestones create hope. But conservation needs 
continual community support. There’s no shortage of credible 
organisations to which you can donate your time or money. Waiheke Island
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Record drought on Lord Howe Island impacts the Gnarled Mossy Cloud Forest 

Lord Howe Island has just experienced its driest summer season. December 2018 was the 
driest December on record, with just 8.2mm of rainfall (December average rainfall is 106 
mm). January 2019 rainfall was the driest January on record with just 1.0mm compared to 
the average of 107.6mm. This dry summer was on top of the driest year for the island – with 
just 984.6mm for 2018 (average   )

This recent dry period on the island has impacted the plant species of the forest, including  
on the mountain summits. This Gnarled Mossy Cloud Forest has been listed as a Critically 
Endangered Ecological Community under the NSW Threatened Species Conservation Act 
1995. This forest type only occurs on the summit plateau of Mount Gower (27 ha) and Mount 
Lidgbird (1 ha). 

Not only has there been record low rainfall over this most recent summer, but there has 
been far less cloud cover on the mountain summits, which has worsened conditions for the 
forest. The cloud droplets usually provide the extra moisture required for the moss forest 
to exist. Additionally, the lack of cloud on the mountain summits increases the direct solar 
radiation which heats and desiccates the canopy leaves.

On a recent trip up Mount Gower I witnessed dead Little Mountain palms, both large and 
small; also a number of dead tree ferns and other plant species; and areas where the 
ground is so dry it has developed large cracks. I have never seen this before on many trips 
to Mount Gower over the past 40 years.

Above: the SW face of Mt Lidgbird at 400m
Below left: close up of dead filmy fern Hymenophyllum howense
Below centre:  dead Little mountain palm
Below right: cracked ground on Mount Gower summit.
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Unusual bird sightings 
August 2018 to March 2019

Friends of Lord Howe Island Newsletter compiled by 
Ian Hutton PO Box 157 Lord Howe Island NSW 2898.
Email ian@ianhuttontours.com

The dry summer was not  very 
favourable for visiting waders 
so we had fewer of the regular 
species, and fewer of the rarer 
visitors. However in November two 
Sanderlings were seen around the 
beaches.

In October and November this 
juvenile Great cormorant was 
around the island for a few weeks. 
These birds are recorded on the 
island every few years.

On Birdweek in March 2019   
John Martin photographed this 
Intermediate egret on Roach 
Island. The fourth record of this 
species on the island.

         2019 WEED TRIPS   

June 8 to 15 - Staying at Oceanview

August 24 to 31 to - staying at Somerset

Contact Shelly at Oxley Travel to book 1800 671 546
The June 2019 Friends of Lord Howe Island weeding ecotour will 
be staying at Oceanview Apartments. This accommodation place is 
owned and operated by the Wilson family that started it originally as 
a guest house in the late 1890’s.

The guest house had a reputation for fine food and friendly hospitalty; 
and often family guides would take guests on walks and bbqs to 
places such as North Bay and Salmon Beach. In the 1980’s the 
kitchen was  closed and Oceanview followed the trend of providing 
self contained accommodation for visitors.

The grounds have beautiful well-tended gardens, and the original 
lounge area will be available for our tour members to enjoy socialising 
after dinners.


